
CLARKE COUNTY SANITARY AUTHORITY MEETING 
SEPTEMBER 2, 2022 

FINAL MINUTES 
 

PRESENT: 
Mr. Roderick DeArment, Chairman  
Mr. A. “Dan” Mackay-Smith, Vice-Chairman 
Mr. Tom Bauhan, Treasurer, (via Teleconference)  
Mr. C. Wayne Armbrust 
Mr. Lee Coffelt (via Teleconference)  
Mr. Bev McKay, Liaison for the Clarke County Board of Supervisors 

 
 OTHERS: 

Mr. Daniel Boyd, Inboden Environmental Services 
Mr. Mark Inboden, Inboden Environmental Services 
Chris Boies, County Administrator 
Mrs. Mary Meredith, Staff 
Max Emma, Locke Store 
Ruth Emma, Locke Store 
Daniel Bell, Locke Store 
Alan Johnston, P.E., FHC Engineering, PC 
Additional members from Locke Store not introduced by name.  

 
 

I. CALL TO ORDER 
 
The meeting was called to order at 9:00am. 
 

II. PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
Mr. DeArment asked that Mr. Inboden follow up concerning the samples from the 
last meeting. Mr. Inboden reviewed the levels from four source points. The wet 
well was below at 94 mg/L. The wet well pipe, which would include everything 
upstream prior to entering the wet well, was 144 mg/L. The third test was the 
mop/vegetable sink at 169 mg/L and finally the sink with the grease trap is 116 
mg/L. Mr. Emma did respond to state they are working with the plumber to slow 
the hydraulic flow from the sink with the grease trap installed.  
Mr. Inboden commented that given the source points were above the 100 mg/L 
limit, it does cause concern that we would be in a similar situation again over 
time. He appreciates the effort, but we are not there yet.  
 
Mr. Emma stated the plan is to route all sinks through the grease trap. They will 
also work to slow the flow of the hydraulic load when draining the sinks. They 
now have a contracted with First Choice Septic to scrape, clean, and pump. We 
have engaged with Pennoni to analyze our results without installing the large 
grease interceptor underground. Mr. Emma noted they are happy to keep testing 



and paying for those results until we are within compliance. If compliance cannot 
be reached, then they will install a tank under the driveway.  
 
The board continued discussions regarding testing regulations, and Mr. Inboden 
noted it is a standardized testing followed. Mrs. Emma requested that it would be 
helpful for future customers, to know what is required regarding maintaining a 
wet well. The board discussed this and Ms. Meredith stated she could review the 
Authority’s standard detail as well as rules and regulations. If nothing is currently 
in the documents, wording can be added for their approval.  
 
The motion stayed from last meeting was; that service be discontinued and that 
the five days’ notice be given. If there is sufficient correction done and it appears 
to be functional, that the board consider changing the outcome. Mr. Armbrust 
noted showing the progress and the commitment the customers have shown, with 
the consent of the second on the motion; I request that we withdraw the motion.  
 
Mr. DeArment suggested we have additional testing with more data to look at. 
That the customers can work with their engineers and we can review this at the 
next meeting. Mr. Bauhan asked if that would give Mr. Emma time to have 
something in writing from their engineer.  
 

III. NEXT MEETING 
 
The next is Tuesday, September 20, 2022 at 9:00 a.m. 
 

IV. ADJOURNMENT 
 
The meeting was adjourned. 


